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With the equipment updated and the quality 

of the broadcast signal enhanced, the city of 
Rock Hill began to air several programs of 
public interest and even posted the videos on 
YouTube to maximize exposure. These 
changes have met with widespread praise and 
appreciation across the city of Rock Hill, and 
are a perfect example of what can happen 
when people in our community see a problem, 
set a goal and carry out the arduous work 
necessary to achieve those goals. I congratu-
late RH19 for this impressive achievement. 
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INTRODUCTION OF THE SEXUAL 
ASSAULT FORENSIC EVIDENCE 
REGISTRY (SAFER) ACT 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, August 10, 2010 

Mrs. MALONEY. Madam Speaker, today, I 
am proud to introduce this important bipartisan 
legislation, the Sexual Assault Forensic Evi-
dence Registry (SAFER) Act, with my col-
leagues, Representatives POE, RICHARDSON, 
and COHEN. 

I have been working on the issue of DNA 
technology since 2001 when I, along with 
former Representative Steve Horn, held a 
hearing in the Government Reform Committee 
where we heard from a courageous rape sur-
vivor, Debbie Smith. It was for Debbie, and 
the thousands of rape survivors like her, that 
I authored ‘‘The Debbie Smith Act’’ to provide 
federal funding to process the unconscionable 
backlog of DNA evidence. This legislation 
passed as part of the Justice for All Act of 
2004, authorizing the necessary funding to 
start processing the backlog through the cre-
ation of the Debbie Smith DNA Backlog Grant 
Program. 

Since 2004, millions of dollars in funding 
have been appropriated under the Debbie 
Smith DNA Backlog Grant Program. Efforts to 
eliminate the national backlog of rape evi-
dence samples that have not been tested for 
DNA have been slowed or stymied by the lack 
of solid data on the extent and nature of the 
remaining backlog. While there is extensive 
evidence that we are making progress towards 
eliminating the backlog, policy makers lack a 
reliable estimate of the number of kits awaiting 
testing, or even how many kits remain at each 
stage of the process (in police custody, at labs 
awaiting processing, etc.). 

This legislation addresses these issues by 
creating an incentive grant program to provide 
funding to cover the upfront costs of auditing 
state and local jurisdictions backlogs of DNA 
rape evidence samples. The bill would also di-
rect the Justice Department to create the Na-
tional Rape Kit Registry, a simple database 
that will track the status of every rape evi-
dence kit waiting to be processed. 

As Congress considers legislation to amend 
the Debbie Smith Act or make other changes 
to DNA testing policy, it is crucial that we first 
gather reliable, comprehensive backlog data. 
DNA evidence does not forget and it cannot 
be intimidated. By processing this evidence, 
we can prevent rapists from attacking more in-
nocent victims and ensure that the survivors 
and their families receive justice. 

RECOGNIZING THE HONORABLE 
SYLVIA POITIER ON THE OCCA-
SION OF HER 75TH BIRTHDAY 

HON. ALCEE L. HASTINGS 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, August 10, 2010 

Mr. HASTINGS of Florida. Madam Speaker, 
I rise today to recognize a dear personal 
friend and dedicated public servant, the Hon-
orable Sylvia Poitier, who will be celebrating 
her 75th birthday on September 4. Sylvia is 
currently serving her second consecutive term 
as District 2 Commissioner of the City of Deer-
field Beach, Florida. 

Sylvia is a public servant, community leader, 
educator, philanthropist, and entrepreneur 
whose commitment to civic duty and the citi-
zens of Deerfield Beach is truly inspiring. A 
lifelong resident of Deerfield Beach and of Dis-
trict 2, Sylvia has spent her entire career 
working to improve the lives of children, young 
people, and all those who live in Deerfield 
Beach. After opening the Deerfield Beach 
Cleaners and Laundry in 1956, Sylvia pursued 
a career in Early Childhood Education and 
earned a certificate in Early Childhood Devel-
opment from Broward Community College. 
Combining her business expertise with her 
passion for children, she opened Kiddies 
Kollege Kindergarten and the Children’s Cul-
tural Center, Inc. 

In 1973, Sylvia was elected to the Deerfield 
Beach City Commission, where she served 
from 1973–1985. Furthermore, she served as 
Vice Mayor in 1975 and as Mayor from 1976– 
1977. Following her three distinguished terms 
on the City Commission, Governor Bob 
Graham appointed her to the Board of 
Broward County Commissioners in 1985, 
where she served from 1986–1998. During her 
tenure as City and County Commissioner, Syl-
via provided affordable housing to residents in 
Broward County, served as a founding Board 
Member of the Deerfield Beach Boys and Girls 
Club, and was involved in the development of 
Westside Park. As Commissioner of District 2 
since 2005, she is now engaged with creating 
economic development along the Dixie High-
way corridor and bringing a sense of unity to 
the City at large. 

In addition to her many professional 
achievements, Sylvia also takes an active role 
in many public service, social, and community 
organizations. Currently, she serves as Chair-
person for the Community Action Agency and 
is a member of the Salvation Army Advisory 
Board. 

In addition, Sylvia has served on several 
boards and committees, including Deerfield 
Beach’s Unclassified Civil Service Board. She 
was also the first African American president 
of the Broward County Council of Parent- 
Teacher Associations, an Advisory Board 
member to the Red Cross, Broward County 
Chapter, and a member of the Community 
Service Council and Man Power Planning As-
sociation. 

Madam Speaker, Sylvia Poitier is truly a 
friend to me, the City of Deerfield Beach, and 
to the State of Florida. It is with great honor 
and joy that I wish her a very happy 75th 
birthday. 

RELIEF EFFORTS TO ASSIST VIC-
TIMS OF THE FLOODS IN PAKI-
STAN 

HON. RUSH D. HOLT 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, August 10, 2010 

Mr. HOLT. Madam Speaker, I rise today to 
express my deepest sympathy and condo-
lences to the victims of the floods that began 
on July 29, 2010 in northwestern Pakistan. 
Twelve million people have already been af-
fected, and the Pakistani government esti-
mates that millions more could be affected as 
the floods spread to the lower half of Punjab 
and the Sindh region. Already, there are 
counted more than 1600 dead, and the flood-
ed regions have become plagued by water- 
borne diseases such as cholera and dys-
entery. The death toll could escalate tragically 
if major dams, such as the Guddu and Sukkur, 
fail as a result of the flood waters. 

The United States has taken an active role 
in responding to this disaster in Pakistan. The 
U.S. military has rescued hundreds of people 
and delivered tens of thousands of pounds of 
relief supplies. Hundreds of thousands of halal 
meals have been provided to victims and relief 
workers. The U.S. Agency for International 
Development is coordinating the $35 million in 
U.S. assistance funds that will help provide 
food, health care, water, sanitation, and shel-
ter for those displaced by the floods. I com-
mend the humanitarian efforts of our troops 
and civilian personnel in the region. We must 
continue to do all we can to assist the Paki-
stani people at this terrible time. 

f 

LANCE CORPORAL SHANE MARTIN 
MARINE 

HON. TED POE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, August 10, 2010 

Mr. POE of Texas. Madam Speaker, it is 
with great pride and a heavy heart that I pay 
tribute to an American warrior from the 2nd 
District of Texas today: United States Marine 
Corps Lance Corporal Shane Martin. 

Shane was killed during combat operations 
on July 29 while conducting a mounted patrol 
in Helmand Province, Afghanistan. 

He is the 35th in an honored, sacred roll of 
American warriors from my district who have 
given their lives fighting the coward terrorists 
who attacked America on September 11th. 

Shane was 23 years old. He had already 
served a tour of duty in Iraq with the 1st Light 
Armored Reconnaissance Battalion based out 
of Camp Pendleton. 

Shane so loved liberty and freedom and this 
great melting pot called America. 

Born in South Africa, Shane lived his early 
years there and in Kenya before moving to a 
ranch in Burton, Texas at age 12. When he 
was 16 years old, Shane moved with his fam-
ily to Spring, Texas. 

After he graduated from Klein Collins High 
School, Shane married his high school sweet-
heart, Lauren. Shane proudly joined the 
United States Marine Corps defending the 
country he so loved. 

While serving America on the battlefields of 
Iraq, Shane proudly earned his American citi-
zenship. 
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All of his fellow soldiers gave some, Madam 

Speaker, but Shane Martin gave all in his de-
fense of freedom. We are honored and hum-
bled by his service and sacrifice for America. 

Our brave Marines go to war defending 
freedom and liberty in faraway lands. In the 
dark, cold desert night and the parched, insuf-
ferable desert heat, these brave warriors pay 
with their blood and sacrifice for freedom and 
liberty and for America. 

They sanctify with their blood lands they 
have never seen, and they fight for people 
they do not know. 

President Ronald Reagan once said, ‘‘Some 
people spend an entire lifetime wondering if 
they made a difference in the world. But, the 
Marines don’t have that problem.’’ 

Shane was a Marine. He gave all to others 
during his short 23 years to family and friends 
and his fellow Marines. He was the poster boy 
for what is best about America. 

Shane Martin was a hero in the tradition of 
our great men and women who defend the 
flag and liberty. It is America’s warriors who 
pay the price for our freedom. 

In America’s first war fighting for freedom, 
Patrick Henry said, ‘‘The battle, sir, is not to 
the strong alone; it is to the vigilant, the active, 
and to the brave.’’ 

These words still ring true today as men like 
Shane carry those values into battle. Today 
we mourn the loss of Shane Martin, but we 
should thank God that a man like him ever 
lived. 

Madam Speaker, we shall always remember 
Shane and the precious life gave for our free-
dom. 

As early American poet Joseph Drake once 
said, ‘‘And they who for their country die shall 
fill an honored grave, for glory lights the sol-
dier’s tomb, and beauty weeps the brave.’’ 

Today we are humbled and in awe of the 
man who gave so much in his young life so 
that others might be free. 

I extend my prayers and condolences to 
Shane’s wife Lauren and his mother and fa-
ther Debora and Kevin Wallace, his brother 
Kyle, his beloved little sister Diane, his grand-
mother Pammy, his fellow Marines and friends 
in the Spring community. 

When a warrior goes off to faraway lands, 
the family stands vigilant at home because 
they, too, have really gone off to war. 

Today we honor the life of Marine Lance 
Corporal Shane Martin. 

Semper Fi, Shane Martin, Semper Fi. 
And that’s just the way it is. 
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IN HONOR OF UT SOUTHWEST-
ERN’S HAROLD C. SIMMONS COM-
PREHENSIVE CANCER CENTER 

HON. PETE SESSIONS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, August 10, 2010 

Mr. SESSIONS. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to congratulate the Harold C. Simmons 
Comprehensive Cancer Center at UT South-
western, UTSW, Medical Center for attaining 
the prestigious National Cancer Institute, NCI, 
designation. 

The NCI designation is a national bench-
mark bestowed upon the top cancer centers in 

recognition of their innovative research and 
excellence in patient care. The Simmons Cen-
ter exemplifies this and is the first and only 
medical center in North Texas to attain this 
designation. Founded in 1989, the Simmons 
Cancer Center has been devoted to reducing 
the impact of cancer, aggressively striving to 
be at the forefront of cancer prevention, diag-
nosis, and treatment. The dedicated clinical 
and research faculty and their staff conduct 
numerous clinical trials and develop and test 
new cancer drugs. I commend their commit-
ment to conducting cutting-edge medical re-
search and providing quality care. 

I am also pleased to recognize the Sim-
mons family for their generosity and firm belief 
in giving back to our local community. Their 
charitable donation established this cancer 
center and they have remained strong sup-
porters. Over the years, they have given and 
pledged over $100 million to enhance the can-
cer programs at UTSW. With the continued 
help of numerous supporters and foundations, 
UTSW will be able to expand its reach and 
help countless more individuals affected by 
cancer. 

Madam Speaker, I ask my esteemed col-
leagues to join me in recognizing the dedi-
cated efforts of UTSW and the Simmons Can-
cer Center to combating cancer and in con-
gratulating them on achieving this nationally 
recognized status. 
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RECOGNIZING SUICIDE PREVEN-
TION WEEK 2010 AND THE ONGO-
ING EFFORTS OF CRISISLINK TO 
HELP THOSE IN NEED 

HON. GERALD E. CONNOLLY 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, August 10, 2010 

Mr. CONNOLLY of Virginia. Madam Speak-
er, I rise to address an issue of critical con-
cern. As my colleagues know, Sept. 5–12, 
2010, has been designated as Suicide Pre-
vention Week, and I am honored to do my 
part in raising the awareness of this threat so 
that we can better protect those most vulner-
able in every community. 

Suicide is the 3rd leading cause of death 
among teens and young adults. Every 2 
hours, a person under the age of 25 commits 
suicide, resulting in estimated 12 youth sui-
cides every day or more than 4,000 unneces-
sary deaths each year. 

More than 78,000 veterans of current mili-
tary operations in Iraq and Afghanistan have 
sought help for mental health related issues. I, 
along with my colleagues, have taken steps to 
provide the needed support to our warriors, 
but we must do more. More than 6,200 vet-
erans commit suicide each year; our best and 
bravest feel that they have no options or way 
out of their despair. 

Among our senior citizen population, the 
suicide rate is the highest. Although those 
over the age of 65 account for just 12.5 per-
cent of the population, they account for nearly 
16 percent of all suicides. 

There is also an ethnic component to sui-
cide rates. While CDC reports that the rate of 
white, non-Hispanic suicide attempts is 7.7 

percent, the black non-Hispanic suicide at-
tempt rate is nearly 10 percent and the Latino 
suicide attempt rate is an astonishing 14 per-
cent. 

We must do everything in our power to re-
duce this threat and to provide resources to 
those who need our assistance. 

I would like to recognize and thank those 
people and organizations who are dedicated 
to reducing suicide rates and preserving life. 
One such organization located in the 11th 
Congressional District of Virginia is CrisisLink. 
CrisisLink is dedicated to reducing the fre-
quency of suicide attempts and death and to 
providing resources that can ease the pain for 
the survivors affected by the suicide of a loved 
one. Through educational programs, research 
projects, intervention services and bereave-
ment services, CrisisLink is at the forefront of 
providing needed support to those who need 
it the most. 

For 40 years, CrisisLink has provided need-
ed services to the community; answering more 
than half a million crisis calls, responding to 
more than 25,000 potential suicides, providing 
more than a quarter million referrals to com-
munity resources, promoting mental wellness, 
educating the community about depression 
and other mental illnesses, and reducing the 
stigma attached to mental illness. 

Madam Speaker, I ask that my colleagues 
join me in proclaiming September 5–12, 2010, 
as Suicide Prevention Week, and I ask that 
we commend CrisisLink for its unwavering 
commitment to providing assistance to so 
many in their time of need. 

f 

PASTOR GRACE C. WASHINGTON 

HON. HENRY C. ‘‘HANK’’ JOHNSON, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, August 10, 2010 

Mr. JOHNSON of Georgia. Madam Speaker, 
I submit the following: 

Whereas, twenty-five (25) years ago a vir-
tuous woman of God accepted her calling to 
serve as Senior Pastor; and 

Whereas, Pastor Grace C. Washington has 
served twenty-five (25) years as a Senior Pas-
tor with faithful service and devotion that has 
and continues to improve the lives of citizens 
in our district; and 

Whereas, this great woman has shared her 
time and talents as a Teacher, Counselor, 
Friend and Pastor, giving the citizens of Geor-
gia a person of great worth, a fearless leader, 
a devoted scholar and a servant to all who 
want to advance the lives of our community; 
and 

Whereas, Pastor Grace C. Washington’s 
service to the Love Life Christian Church 
speaks volumes not only to our community, 
but to the nation as a whole; and 

Whereas, the U.S. Representative of the 
Fourth District of Georgia has set aside this 
day to honor and recognize Pastor Grace C. 
Washington on her anniversary as a Senior 
Pastor and to wish her well in her endeavors; 

Now therefore, I, HENRY C. ‘‘HANK’’ JOHN-
SON, Jr. do hereby proclaim October 9, 2010 
as Pastor Grace C. Washington Day in the 
Fourth Congressional District. 

Proclaimed, this 9th day of October, 2010. 
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